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Personal Message from The UDF National Chairman

Dear Fellow Malawians 

We are pleased to share with you this blueprint for creating a prosperous, 
democratic, equitable and united Malawi.
 
This is more than a manifesto, it is a statement of our faith in UDF’s ability 
to reclaim, transform and develop our beloved nation.

Indeed, it is the seal of our covenant with the Malawian people.
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We outline UDF’s programme to create wealth and expand opportunities.

We will usher real and fundamental changes that guarantee and defend our 
hard-earned freedoms and a restoration of the Rule of Law.
 
We desire a Malawi where people have the greatest possible control over their 
own lives.

This can be achieved through a government that truly responds to the wishes of 
local communities – where decisions are taken close to those they affect by 
representatives chosen by the people who will have real power to shape the 
places they live.

Our proposals for accountability, dispersal of political power, decentralisation
of public services and support for local communities will help to reduce 
inequality.

UDF’s pursuit of equity is a precondition of freedom and social justice.
 
We will preside over an inclusive government that is not fuelled by political 
envy and the settling of old political scores.

UDF is foremost a Party of ideas and ideals.

It will be ambitious on achievements of its economic and social goals.
 
These plans form the pillars of our bridge to Malawi’s bright and prosperous 
future and we reaffirm our faith in your love for this great country.

Trust us and we will not let you down. 

God bless you; God bless Malawi. 

H. E. Dr Bakili Muluzi 
National Chairman 

Guaranteeing and Ethical Governance Agenda

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Established governance institutions that deal with respect for law, justice 
and human rights, for example , Human Rights Commission and an Inter-Ministerial
committee on Human Rights and Democracy, the National Compensation Tribunal, and
the Industrial Relations Court.

- Entrenched the Universal Declaration of human Rights, the International 
Convention for Civil and Political Rights and the Vienna Declaration and 
Programme of Action.

- Introduced a Prisons Inspectorate, a Police Service Reform Programme, a 
professional Defence Force, the Anti-Corruption Bureau, the Office of the 
Ombudsman and the Law Commission.

- Entrenched the functions and operations of Non-Governmental Organisations 
(NGOs), Faith and Christian Community and Civil Society Organisations.

- Liberalised and facilitated a free media environment.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

President Bingu wa Mutharika and the Democratic Progressive Part (DPP) has 
failed to provide enlightened and effective leadership and now has led Malawians
back to the dark past.

He has deliberately stifled civil society, faith communities, the academia, 
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traditional rulers and pubic servants through intimidation.

President Mutharika has monopolized the pubic broadcast media and used it as a 
propaganda and vendetta organ against protagonists.

He has muzzled the free press and has used students to beat up Members of 
Parliament.

He has used armed police to disrupt political meetings and has taken nepotism 
and cronyism to the highest level in our society.

Additionally President Mutharika has repeatedly contravened constitutional 
provisions and flouted other regulations by appointing and removing officials at
whim.

His DPP unilaterally appointed the member of the Malawi Electoral Commission and
refused to hold Local Government Elections.

President Mutharika has failed to adhere to the Supreme Court ruling on the case
pertaining to Section 65 of the Constitution.

He regularly ridicules members of the Judiciary by describing them as 
mercenaries for the opposition.

Malawi has witnessed a steady erosion of human rights under his Presidency.

Serious problems remain in the country, including unlawful killing by security 
forces and the use of excessive force, including torture by the police.

No consultation and no consensus remain his trademark in governance.

His behaviour demonstrates dictatorial tendencies and he fails to grasp that he 
is presiding over a multi-party political era in Malawi in which he played the 
role of a mere spectator.

Bingu wa Mutharika's authoritarian style of leadership is characterised by scant
regard for liberty, responsibility, respect for the rule of law, accountability,
respect for separation of powers, the judiciary and mistrust in people.

He has to be voted out of power to save Malawi.

CONFIDENT OF OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Restore democracy, rule of law and good governance and renew faith in our 
democracy by providing leadership based on the principles of consensus and 
fairness.

- Govern in the interest of all and build a nation in which we all have a stake 
with dignity.

- Safeguard the integrity of the constitution.

- View corruption as a pernicious crime against humanity, and we will continue 
to wrestle with it with a view to eventually eliminate its existence.

- Represent all the people, nut just one interest group.

We will actively seek to remove obstacles which hinder individual achievement - 
those emanating from ethnicity, gender, or economic condition.

- Ensure that power will be shared and not concentrated in one person or office.

- Decongest powers from the Office of the President to a new Office responsible 
for co-ordinating and supervising the execution of the functions and affairs of 
the Government and the Ministries.
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This Office will include a Strategy & Delivery Unit with the capacity for 
longer-term thinking and strategic policy work.

It will be responsible for ensuring that we achieve our delivery priorities.

- In order to balance equitable distribution of development in all 
Constituencies the provision of Constituency Development fund shall account to 
One Percent of the total National Budget.

- Strengthen the functions of oversight by the legislature and ensure its 
independence from the Executive.

- Strengthen the national Assembly oversight by empowering the committee system.

- Review and strengthen the capacity of the Attorney General's Office and that 
of the Solicitor General; Human Rights commission; Industrial Relations Court; 
Auditor General and the Ombudsman.

- Ensure that the Anti Corruption Bureau conducts its investigations 
independence and not used as a political toll for harassment and blackmail.

The ACB will be expected to report directly to Parliament.

- Re-inforce prosecutorial abilities in the Department of Public Prosecutions, 
the Anti-Corruption Bureau and the Malawi Police to combat corruption.

- Ensure respect for the rule of law and use the criminal justice system to 
ensure conviction and punishment for all those convicted on corruption charges.

- Work towards implementing the proposed constitutional amendments affecting the
structure of the judicature.

- Progressively improve the conditions of service and security of judges and all
other judicial officers.

- Ensure the independence of the Judiciary and encourage more women in the 
practice of law.

We will seek better remuneration for the judges.

- Guarantee to build a Malawian society based on fairness and equality of 
opportunity for all where merit comes before privilege.

- Enhance the capacity of the Judiciary to revive confidence in the rule of law 
and facilitate greater access to justice by all.

- Establish a Public Service Accountability Unit to set standards that will 
ensure effective performance based on actual outcomes within society, not 
outputs that are only visible within the office.

- We will improve access to Government information so that citizens are aware of
their rights, privileges and responsibilities.

- Provide fiscal incentives to NGOs, faith institutions and civil society by 
removal of duty on equipment, vehicles / machinery, building and construction 
materials for projects earmarked for the benefit of local communities.

- Assist civil society NGOs and faith institutions when they encounter funding 
deficits for worth while projects in consultation with CONGOMA.

- Revive the Compensation Tribunal as nearly 700 people are still awaiting 
compensation.

- Conduct local Government Elections in 2010 as required by law.

- Promote participation in governance and accountability and transparency in 
public resource management.
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- Ensure that all elections are free and fair by enforcing the law against the 
use of public resources for party political purposes.

- Ensure that the Malawi Electoral Commission is genuinely independent and that 
the public media undertakes its public service mandate and is open to all 
Malawians, irrespective of political persuasion.

Fostering Prosperity, Eradicating Poverty

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Ensure a stable economic growth of 6% per annum and more.

Lowered inflation and at least four months imports cover was maintained.

- Developed and implemented the Malawi Economic Growth Strategy (MEGS), the 
Highly Indebted Poor Countries (HIPC), and the Malawi Poverty Reduction Strategy
Paper (MPRSP) among others and initiated the Malawi Growth and Development 
Strategy Paper (MGDS).

- Introduced MASAF I, II & III under which a substantial number of community 
projects were completed, including health centres, classrooms, water kiosks and 
bridges, etc.

- Completed over 165 environmental projects; 379 projects under the Public Works
Programme and many more.

CHALLENGES AND ACHIEVEMENTS

In an open, increasingly global economy, there are limits to what any government
can do on its own to manage its domestic economy.

However, there are a number of ways in which responsive government can improve 
its competitive position.

Solid economic growth is crucial for eradicating poverty, but getting economic 
growth to trickle down to assist the poor is a big challenge.

How many children and adults have to die before the fruit of economic growth 
reaches them?

According to the 2008 Population and Housing Census, the total population of 
Malawi is 13,066,320.

The population has increased from 9.9 million in 1998 giving an overall 
population increase of 32 percent.

With such a high population growth rate, Malawi would need a GDP growth rate of 
5.8% to prevent an increase in the number of poor.

Based on projections of current performance and historic growth levels.

We believe growth alone cannot improve the incomes of the poorest within a 
reasonable period and therefore need to introduce other complimentary measures 
to tackle absolute poverty.

The Blair Commission for Africa recognised cash transfers as a key tool in 
tackling extreme poverty in Sub-Sahara Africa recognised its potential impact on
poverty and inequality as well as its contribution to promoting and distributing
growth.

The children from the households receiving cash transfers have an opportunity to
break the inter-generational cycle of poverty.

The Malawi Government has been generously assisted by various development 
partners in providing assistance to the very poor by delivering guaranteed cash 
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transfers to chronically food-insecure households.

We value these programmes and pledge to extend the programmes so that social 
protection investment contributes to the overall economic growth.

The World Bank has been seeking commitment and leadership from the Malawi 
Government for a better coordination of safety nets by establishing a single 
safety net programme under Government control.

The next UDF Government gives its comment to this.

The annual Malawi Poverty Reduction Strategy (MPRS) budgeting and review process
has not worked well and needs strengthening.

An efficient and effective monitoring and evaluation system is vital to ensure 
that Malawi's limited budgetary resources are spent and targeted towards the 
poor.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

In Fostering Economic Prosperity

- Ensure stable economic growth of at least 6% per annum.

- Pursue policies for equitable distribution of incomes, wealth, and resources.

- Maintain a healthy balance of trade and payments position.

- Ensure resources are spent on priority areas and eliminate extra budgetary 
expenditures.

- Strictly conform to the Public Finance Management Act, Public Audit Act and 
Public Procurement Act.

- Improve and ensure compliance to the Integrated Financial Management 
Information System (IFMIS).

- Maintain macro-economic stability of employment, Integrate the formal business
sectors into the mainstream of economic activity thus widening the tax base.

- Deal with high evasion in the highly taxed industries, such as, alcohol and 
petroleum products.

- Constitute a tax Advisory commission to monitor and overhaul the existing tax 
regime to improve revenue collection and eliminate overlaps.

It will address the need for greater accountability by the Malawi Revenue 
Authority (MRA).

It will look at the general issue of tax incentives and its impact on the poor.

- Mobilize continuing support from our Development Partners for the budget and 
projects.

- Promote export led growth to stimulate domestic demand and consequent fiscal 
revenues from indirect taxation.

- Review and optimize the collection of VAT, Customers & Excise, Corporate Tax, 
and PAYE through efficient administration.

- Review personal income tax brackets and personal relief to cater for inflation
and increase purchasing power.

- Drive towards stronger financial services and banking regimes with a capacity 
to finance large investments in the country.
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- Establish a framework for credit referencing to lower the rate of defaulting 
on loans and enhance the stability of the banking system.

In Eradicating Poverty

- Introduce a social protection programme countrywide for the vulnerable 
households by monthly cash transfers.

This will reduce current poverty and inequality by providing a minimum level of 
income for vulnerable groups and break the inter-generational transmission of 
poverty.

- The monthly cash transfers would targeted to include people over 65 and those 
with disabilities.

- Strengthen MASAF to improve quality of service and programme delivery.

- Introduce a Business Fund targeting Small and Medium Enterprises (SMEs) while 
ensuring that Vendors are fully included as beneficiaries.

- Encourage citizens to form Farmers clubs based on CBOs for them to have the 
legal identity to access farm-inputs loans.

We will facilitate the establishment of strong people-centred grassroots 
organizations for enhancing the flow of information among farmers.

- Create solar powered Agriculture TeleCentres to assist the farming community 
to obtain information on modern methods as well as access markets and 
promotional material for decision-making.

- Encourage smallholder farmers to take weather-based insurance policies.

We intend to protect investments by supporting the ultra poor on such insurances
through subsidisation.

- Promote local storage during the year through the warehouse Receipt Scheme.

- Promote sustainable investment and development of small and large scale 
irrigation.

Consolidating Agriculture, Fisheries and livestock

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Established the Tobacco Auction Floor in Mzuzu.

- Introduced the "Starter Pack Scheme" and producing 2.4 million metric tons of 
maize against local consumption of 1.8 million giving a surplus.

- Introduced smallholder sugar production on Kasinthula.

- Developed several policies on Agriculture, Irrigation, and Food Security.

- Rehabilitated and constructed small dams to facilitate irrigation.

- Resuscitated the Strategic Grain Reserve (NFRA).

- Introduced One Village One Product (OVOP).

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

The transformation of agriculture, livestock, and fisheries is essential in 
providing adequate food for all; assuring people decent incomes, enhancing 
equality and providing productive employment for the majority of Malawians in 
the medium term as the country strives to industrialise and create more 
non-agricultural jobs.
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The challenges facing the agricultural sector are varied.

These challenges include, but are not limited to: declining farm size and 
backward land tenure; expensive inputs; drudgery (backbreaking production) due 
to low mechanization; lack of extension services for both livestock and crops; 
lack of agricultural credit and insurance; inadequate value addition 
(processing, preservation and marketing of crops, livestock and fish) and poor 
transport network.

There is an inability to move produce to markets in good time; and lack of 
marketing systems and institutions, hence, the bulk of profits are made by 
intermediaries and final sellers.

As a result, the farmers hardly meet their costs.

This is all compounded by unfavourable terms of trade.

Malawi has a very poor livestock ownership by regional standards.

Except in the Lower Shire and the Northern Region of the country, few citizens 
have cattle and goats.

The fisheries sector continues to be under-developed.

Women and the youth play a significant role in small-scale agriculture as they 
provide the majority of the labour force.

Limited access to inputs, machinery, finances and markets due to a host of other
factors limit their productivity and capacity for meaningful and sustained 
development.

CONFIDENT OF OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Increase productivity and diversify by continuing to invest in agriculture, 
livestock and fisheries, thus, transforming rural livelihoods.

We will implement crop innovation, mechanization of farming methods and 
expansion of land under crops.

- Enhance food security for all Malawians in a sustainable, integrated and 
holistic manner by increasing maize production.

- Abolish the coupon system and introduce a universal subsidy for food security 
with fertilizer costing no more than K2500 per 50kg bag.

- Identify vulnerable groups under the safety net programme and provide them 
with free farm input.

- Introduce and subsidise farm mechanization programmes to accelerate crop 
production.

- Increase our yields in the agriculture sector through progressive land reform 
and infrastructure development by the provision of water for domestic use and 
for irrigation.

- Promote the application of modern technology, extensive mechanization, 
rainwater harvesting, and flood control, and stimulate and support the 
development of agro-industries and businesses.

- Improve and enhance institutions that provide extension services, affordable 
credit, research, and marketing in an equitable manner.

- Endeavour to provide preservation, storage, and accessing facilities locally 
for crops, livestock, and fish to minimize post-production losses.

Seite 8



UDF 2009
- Devolve decision-making on funding, research prioritization, agro-processing 
and value addition.

- Develop appropriate and consistent policy and a legal and institutional 
framework in the agricultural, livestock and fisheries sectors and enable 
adequate capacity for enforcement.

- Invest in modern science and technology-led intensive and extensive irrigated 
agriculture, livestock, fisheries, and forestry culture.

- Facilitate timely access to quality and affordable seed, fertilizers, 
pesticides and other farm and animal inputs.

- Ensure there is a well-trained, motivated and equipped extension officer in 
every location in the country to support the commercialisation of food 
production and ensure there is an agriculture Extension Planning Area (EPA) 
office in every constituency.

- Establish and develop modern rural access roads to facilitate access to 
markets.

- Provide electricity, potable water, and adequate telecommunication 
infrastructure to facilitate rural industrialisation and improve the quality of 
life for people in the rural areas.

- Provide insecticide spray pumps for use by farmers growing cotton.

- Formulate and implement a responsive land tenure system.

- Promote aquaculture for increased production of fish.

- Promote fish dams and provide special incentives to promote inland fishing.

- Facilitate investment in modern hygienic landing bays, storage and processing 
facilities, efficient transport and communications infrastructure on inland 
fishing areas, especially around Lake Malawi.

- Improve veterinary services to prevent and control diseases in animals.

- Access affordable veterinary medicines and assist farmers with their purchases
and with meeting the high cost of breeding.

- Transfer the Research Department of the Ministry of Agriculture to Bunda 
College of Agriculture so that field operations at the research stations are 
performed by university students as part of the learning process.

- Maximise benefits from many trade agreements and protocols as well as tapping 
into the Africa Growth and Opportunities Act (AGOA) though strategic vertical 
and horizontal linkage.

- Mobilise private sector funds to use OVOP projects with potential to establish
agro-processing facilities in the rural areas.

- Develop backward and forward linkages by value adding under the OVOP scheme.

- Introduce high value, non-traditional crops with high international market 
demand.

- Promote the use of contract farming and direct exports in the tobacco sector.

- Encourage subsistence farmers to plant open pollinated varieties (OPVs) seed 
to save money and purchasing hybrid seed every year.

The OPVs require minimal use of chemicals during post harvest period.

- Develop a seed research and gene bank in partnership with the private sector.

- Streamline fertilizer imports to restrict importation of compounds with 
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blending processes done locally.

It is a waste of foreign reserves when over 50% of the total weight of imported 
fertilizer is crushed baked stones!

- Enter into strategic partnership with a reputable cattle-breeding centre in 
South Africa to increase.

Advancing Quality Health Care

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Establishment of the National Aids Commission (NAC).

- Constructed new hospitals - Mzuzu Central and Zomba Central, chiradzulu 
district, Mzimba District, Thyolo District, Chitipa district, Balaka district, 
Nkhotakota District and chikwawa District.

- Introduction Anti-retroviral drugs (ARVs) in strategic hospitals and clinics.

- Introduced Essential Health Care Package and the Sector Wide Approach (SWAP) 
for donor assistance in the health service.

- Introduce BM Health Initiative to make drugs for chest infections, malaria, 
diarrhoea and intestinal worms free of charge at community level.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Good health is a basic need for the survival of human beings and the maintenance
of a life of dignity.

The right of access to basic health services is a necessity.

It is enshrined in most international human right instruments that Malawi has 
signed and ratified.

The health status of Malawians remains below acceptable levels.

Childhood and maternal morbidity and mortality rates remain too high, and Malawi
is unlikely to achieve the Millennium Development Goal (MDG) 4 (reduce child 
mortality) and MDG 5 (improve maternal health).

The current infant mortality rate stands at 76 deaths per every 1,000 live 
births.

The under-five mortality rate is 133 from every 1,000 children and the maternal 
mortality rate is 984 for every 100,000 live births.

Live expectancy is 46 years.

Malawi's nutritional indicators are shocking.

For instance, 30% of under 5 years are under-weight and 70% of children under 5 
are anaemic.

Child malnutrition contributes to stunted mental and physical growth and reduced
resistance to infection.

Human resources in the health sector remain scarce, and hospital resources are 
continually overstretched.

The entire health provision is grossly under-funded and delivering universal 
health care remains an urgent need.

It is disheartening that despite the professed national goal of eradicating 
disease, few ordinary people have access to good healthcare services.
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Our hospitals are poorly equipped and staffed and some are in a deplorable 
state.

They rarely have essential drugs and basic medical equipment.

Healthcare professionals are de-motivated, often due to overwork and 
unfavourable working conditions.

The state of our public health is worsened by the inefficiency and corruption in
drug and medical equipment supplies.

In the rural area, the healthcare facilities are few and far between.

Malawi has a chronic shortage of health workers - with only 127 doctors for the 
entire population of 13 million and the ratio of nurses to patients is 
approximately 1:3500.

Malaria remains the greatest challenge to productivity in Malawi.

Absenteeism, weakness and a resultant to work because of malaria constitute a 
challenge to health and welfare providers.

Additionally, numerous deaths occur, especially to children and infants as a 
result of malaria in the country.

Malawi's HIV and AIDS rates remain unacceptably high with the prevalence rates 
hovering around 13% in urban and 12.5% in semi-urban areas.

It is the ninth worse affected country in the world.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Strengthen programmes to combat malnutrition by encouraging behavioural change
and nutrition education at community level.

- Strengthen family planning programmes to manage population growth.

- Promote preventive and curative healthcare through targeted health education.

- Create an enabling environment for increased private sector and community 
involvement in health service provision and finance.

- Introduce better management structures to ensure efficiency in the management 
of the healthcare institutions and systems.

- Increase the efforts in the fight against HIV / AIDS to improve and increase 
the lives of those infected and reduce the number of those being infected every 
year.

- Train more professionals and paramedical workers and enhance their terms and 
conditions of service and remuneration.

- Reduce corruption in the health sector and increase access to medicines.

- Ensure the development of effective regulatory and inspection mechanism to 
protect the public from health injuries and loss of lives related to substandard
health services.

- Improve hospital infrastructure substantially by upgrading rural hospitals, 
building new health centres in under-served areas, and work progressively to 
realise the target of having a 30-bed-clinic in each constituency.

- Transform the Central Medical Stores by giving it operational autonomy.

The aim is to promote professional independence in the procurement and 
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distribution of drugs, medical supplies and equipment.

- Transform the 3 regional referral hospitals to National Centres for Disease 
control and Prevention.

The aim is to make these hospitals into teaching and training hospitals.

- Strengthen our fight against HIV and AIDS through education and counselling to
promote behavioural change, mitigation the socio-economic impact of the disease.

This remains a priority.

- Expand safe motherhood programmes in all districts by ensuring district 
hospitals are adequately equipped and have improved referral systems, 
communication systems, and transportation facilities.

- Achieve full immunization against TB, polio and measles.

- Promote simple practices that will prevent disease like malaria and diarrhoea 
in communities.

- Work with local communities to eliminate believes and myths that undermine the
promotion of primary health care.

- Introduce gender indicators in the health monitoring systems at all levels to 
ensure equitable benefit of health interventions by gender.

- Build health centres in rural areas with an aim of progressively having a 
health facility accessible within a radius of 5 km.

- Improve partnership with communities and religious and non-governmental 
organizations in an effort to increase access to good healthcare facilities.

- Open up facilities for institutions such as Christian Hospitals Association of
Malawi (CHAM) and Banja La Mtsogolo by paying user fees.

- Use the government manufacturing rights under the Industrial Property Act to 
increase access to HIV and AIDS drugs and other essential drugs to reduce the 
alarming death rate resulting from HIV and AIDS related diseases.

- Expand ARV coverage for HIV and AIDS patients.

- Malawi must utilize its own domestic and local pharmaceutical manufacturing 
plants to ensure future supplies are available and where necessary support new 
initiatives to produce ARVs locally and for export to the region and beyond.

- In the case of Malaria, embark on a countrywide strategy for fumigation at 
village level with the spraying of mosquito breeding places with environmentally
safe chemicals to eradicate the scourge of malaria.

- Embark on the provision and distribution of insecticide treated bed nets 
(ITNs) partnership with NGOs and other development partners.

- Set up a Presidential Commission to make recommendations on how to increase 
the current low life expectancy levels in Malawi.

- Encourage a bottom up planning system in the health sector where the policy is
driven by the needs on the ground rather than the perceived need by the Health 
Ministry headquarters.

- Overhaul the administrative and reporting mechanism to reduce bureaucracy, 
increase efficiency and ensure accountability.

- Train health economists to assist in the effective planning and monitoring for
better service in the health sector.

- Strengthen the health inspection system to eliminate dangerous drug use and 
distribution practices that are undermining the efforts in controlling disease 
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like Malaria and TB.

- Introduce a national policy on nutrition as a component of health provision 
and a complement to key programmes like the management of HIV and AIDS and 
infant and maternal mortality.

- Increase research in and regulation of the use of cultural / indigenous and 
herbal medicines for health provision.

- Progressively build up more referral hospitals to ensure greater access to 
specialized services, especially in mental health.

- Modernise Zomba Mental Hospital to fully cater for the needs of psychiatric 
patients in the country.

- Invest more in biomedical research and introduce a sound legal framework to 
facilitate such research while protecting our vulnerable populations from 
unethical experimentation from the international drug companies.

- Introduce telemedicine facilities.

- Strengthen the health delivery service by procuring modern equipment for 
health services in our Central and District Hospitals' for example dialysis and 
X-Ray machines, CAT scans and other essential laboratory equipment.

Delivering Quality Education

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some highlights of the UDF achievements include:

- Introduced Free Primary education in 1994 when enrolment increased from 1.9 
million to about 3.2 million.

The number of primary schools increased from 3,216 in 1994 to 4,915 in 2003.

- Ensured that there were secondary schools in every constituency and the number
of secondary schools increased from 104 in 1994 to 840 secondary schools in 
2003.

- Renewed Girls Attainment in Basic Literacy Education (GABLE) Project in 1995.

- Increased female enrolment for University education from 268 in 1994 to 1,116 
in 2003.

- Established Mzuzu University in the North.

- Increased the number of teachers and established the Teaching Service 
Commission and encouraged the setting up of the Teachers' Union of Malawi.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Over the years and across the globe, education has proved to be one of the most 
reliable human development undertakings with the capacity to transform the lives
of poor people.

Quality education is a birthright of every child in Malawi.

The introduction of free primary education by the first UDF Government in 1994 
has been a great success.

However, the system is plagued with a myriad of problems.

While primary enrolment rates are high, very few children actually complete 
primary school.

Many primary schools have few classrooms.
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A lack of teachers is the norm in many areas and the class sizes are too large 
with a ratio of 1 teacher to 80 children.

Children have to share textbooks and school uniforms and transport and 
accommodation costs are prohibitive for many households.

Education after the primary level is beyond the reach of most families in 
Malawi.

The introduction of free secondary education would help to reduce drop-out 
rates, increase literacy levels and provide more lifelong skills to more 
children.

It would also substantially reduce the financial burden of many parents.

We believe that it is unfair to treat students who get distinctions in subjects 
other than English to unsustainable to enter graduate studies.

The "Special Needs" education in Malawi is in an appalling state in the country 
and needs to be professionalized.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

In General

- Treat teachers and lecturers as essential professionals.

- Train more teachers.

- Improve teachers' training, conditions of services and remuneration.

A parallel grading system will be introduced for rewarding teachers and 
administrators.

Progressively implement recommendations of the Teachers Union and in 
consultation with the Teaching Services Commission.

- Transfer public Teacher Training Colleges from the Ministry of Education to 
the University of Malawi to harmonize human resource development in the teaching
profession.

- Guarantee the promotion of teachers who serve for a continuous period of 5 
years.

- Enforce strict accreditation of colleges in order to assure our people of 
quality education and training.

- Develop a curriculum for Primary and Secondary that takes into account the 
social, cultural and economic needs of a democratic Malawi competing in a 
globalized market.

- Introduce vocational subjects in most schools, for example, cookery, woodwork 
and computer hardware repair.

- Invest in Science, Information and communication Technologies at primary and 
secondary school levels.

- Formulate an equitable budgetary allocation system that is driven by the needs
of each school and the region in place of a uniform allocation.

- Protect vulnerable children and the girl-child from sexual abuse in the 
education system by enacting tough laws that punish people that abuse pupils in 
their care.

- Promote teaching and practice of basic hygiene in all schools.
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- Address higher repetition and drop out rates for girls by increasing number of
places in boarding facilities reserved for girls and increasing the number of 
female teachers.

- Invest in science and technology to transform our agriculture based economy to
a more knowledge driven economy through education.

In early childhood Education

- Develop and implement a comprehensive National Early childhood Development 
(ECD) Framework for Malawi.

- Provide government sponsored standardized training for ECD teachers and 
caregivers.

- Provide minimum facilities for public schools to provide ECD to all children 
with disabilities.

In Primary Education

- Intensify efforts to build more classrooms by providing greater investment in 
school infrastructure.

- Rehabilitate dilapidated school blocks.

- Employ more teachers to progressively achieve a teachers pupil ratio of 1:40.

- Allocate resources like desks, chairs and teaching materials.

- Provide incentives and motivation so that girls match boys in enrolment and 
completing education.

- Revise current school curriculum to ensure that it places less emphasis on 
rote-learning and passing examination and focuses on equipping the children with
skills for a knowledge-based economy.

Continuous course work and assessments will be introduced to reduce burden of 
end of term examinations.

- Prioritise quality education at lower levels as 70% of dropouts occur from 
Standard 1 to 4 by increasing resources with teachers and classrooms.

- Improve the discipline of pupils by involving parents and the community.

In Secondary Education

- Exempt tuition fees to Secondary Schools from 1 to 4.

- Allocate resources for desks, chairs, teaching materials, science 
laboratories, machine and wood workshops and ICT facilities.

- Improve student discipline by enhancing the role of parents and the local 
community in the education system.

- Introduce local community participation in the day to day running of schools 
to develop a sense of ownership and responsibility.

In Tertiary education

- Enhance our universities so they gain an international reputation for 
excellence.

We will work together with local industry and the private sector to ensure that 
our universities are the hub for innovation and enterprise.

- Review University Entrance Examination criteria enable those students who 
received only a Pass Grade in English exams from the Malawi National 
Examinations Board to enter further studies.
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- Rationalise university administration to reduce costs and increase efficiency 
and increase transparency in admissions policy.

- Expand student intake and commensurably employ extra lecturers and construct 
necessary facilities.

- Improve tertiary education and the Government co-operates more strongly than 
ever to turn tertiary education into practical economic benefit.

- Invest in research, development and innovation.

- Allocate more funds to increase learning facilities in public universities to 
include building new lecture theatres, laboratories, libraries and computer 
facilities.

- Facilitate the registration and regulation of private universities to ensure 
access to quality education.

- Establish an "Open University" where adults who had not had the opportunity to
attend campus universities can have access to current university facilities 
during vacation and weekends.

- It would be more cost-effective to use the existing infrastructure to get 
adults who missed out on university education to enrol and study at leisure and 
attend weekend academic courses and seminars and workshops during vacation.

The Open University system would use the latest communications technology to 
bring high quality degree-level learning.

- Construct students accommodation in partnership with the private sector and 
voluntary organizations.

- Increase stationary allowance in line with inflation.

- Enforce rigidly the loan collection system.

-  Assist in Accreditation of institutions of higher learning.

In Adult Literacy

- Encourage and invest in adult literacy education.

- By working closely with the voluntary, private sector and religious 
organizations, we can give an opportunity to Malawians who missed out on formal 
education to learn basic literacy and innumeracy skills in their own time.

In Special Needs Education

- Review special needs education in the country with a view to compiling an 
assessment of needs and priorities.

- Invest in modern teaching aids for children with learning difficulties and 
those with sensory problems.

- Undertake up-to-date training of teachers working with children who have 
special education needs.

In Technical and vocational Training

- Build community Technical and Vocational Polytechnics in every district that 
cater for disciplines such as plumbing, carpentry, bricklaying and tailoring.

- Establish Motor Vehicle Repair workshops in collaboration with TAVETA, 
development partners and motor trades associations to participate on the 
lucrative second hand car business.

- Enact Patent Rights Law to protect technical innovative ideas.
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- Reward Excellence and Creativity by giving annual prizes.

Creating Opportunities for Employment

PROUD OF THE PAST

Some highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Introduced the Labour Relations Act, the Employment Act and the establishment 
of the Industrial Relations Court.

- Established TEVET and TEVETA to increase the number of skilled and semi 
skilled workers in support of the private sector.

- Provided a conducive and enabling environment to attract foreign direct 
investment thus creating opportunity for new jobs.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Unemployment is the greatest hindrance to our development at all levels - in 
families, communities, regionally as well as nationally - in our country.

The prohibitive cost of doing business in the country due to the high cost and 
unreliable supply of electricity as well as underdeveloped road and railway 
networks have thwarted any attempts at job creation by both domestic and 
international investors.

Additionally Malawi continues to remain a difficult environment for establishing
business.

Much needs to be undertaken to create a conducive environment.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Implement policies that reduce barriers to work - including education, skills,
acquisition and vocational training - to create an adaptive, flexible and 
productive workforce.

- Establish and apply appropriate legal provisions on property rights, including
intellectual property, location of establishments, and enforcement of contracts,
fair competition as well as adequate social and labour legislation.

- Improve the attractiveness of entrepreneurship by avoiding policy and legal 
measures which disadvantage those who wish to become entrepreneurs.

- Create and strengthen an enterprise culture which favours initiatives, 
enterprise creation, productivity, environmental consciousness, quality, good 
labour and industrial relations, and adequate social practices that are 
equitable.

- Promote an active marketing campaign for apprenticeship and boost take-up 
among employers and the trainees.

Apprenticeships should offer a combination of on-the-job training with the 
chance to gain qualifications.

- There will be no age cap.

- Pilot a Career Development Loan (CDL) which is a deferred repayment commercial
bank loan designed to help fund up to two years of vocational education.

CDL will be run in partnership with the interested banks.

We will provide an incentive to borrowers by paying the interest on the loan 
during the period of training for up to two months afterwards and guarantee a 
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proportion of the loan to make it easier for the banks to consider lending for 
vocational training.

The loan is then repaid to the bank over an agreed period.

- Set up a system that would help absorb all graduates from the universities 
into the Civil Service.

- Immediately introduce a wage Advisory Council to review minimum wage policy 
towards increasing the rate to an acceptable living wage that is commensurate 
with inflation.

- Ensure that tradesmen remuneration be paid according to their grades and years
of service.

- Upgrade the Industrial Labour Court to the status of the High Court.

This chapter has to be read in conjunction with the one on "Investing in 
Infrastructure" and others that follow, which are all geared to crating 
opportunities for employment.

Investing in Infrastructure

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Constructed and Rehabilitated the following

-- Chiweta - Karongo Road

-- Lilongwe - Kasungu - Mzuzu Road

-- Dwangwa - Nkhata Bay Road

-- Msulira - Nkhotakota Road

-- Naminga - Chiponde - Mangochi Road

-- Masasa - Golomoti - Mokey Bay Road

-- Limbe - Malunje - Midima Road

-- Lilongwe - Salima - Livingstonia Road

-- Salima - Nkhotakota Road

-- Lilongwe -- Mchinji Road

-- Blantyre -- Chikwawa Road

-- City Roads Blantyre, Lilongwe, Mzuzu and Zomba

-- Bitumisation of District Roads, Nkhotakota, Rumphi and Dowa

- Established the National Roads Authority (NRA) with power to manage the Road 
Fund.

- Opened up relationships with new donors for infrastructure development.

These include the OPEC fund, Badea, the Kuweit Fund among others.

THE CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Road Transport Infrastructure

Research shows that the economic slowdown over the last three decades is partly 
attributed to the poor state of road infrastructure in the country.
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Road transport alone accounts for over 80% of the total internal freight and 
passenger traffic in the country with the remainder carried mainly by rail and 
only a small portion by air.

The existing institutional framework for roads delivery is inefficient.

There is inadequate local construction capacity thereby hampering optimal and 
competitive participation of local road contractors.

There is no appropriate mechanism for private sector investment in the funding 
of road development of maintenance.

Road rehabilitation and development is too dependent on external support.

The Government has insufficient funds for rehabilitation, upgrading and new 
construction.

There is currently no comprehensive policy for financing the road sector.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Institutionalise budgetary provision for road infrastructure.

- Streamline tendering procedures to reduce any time delay.

- Create a commercial environment for increased private-public partnership in 
the provision of high quality, cost effective road building and maintenance.

- Build an international standard dual carriageway (M1) from Blantyre to 
Lilongwe which will attempt to remove at least 20km off the current distance.

- Fast track development and completion of the Nacala, Mtwara and Beira / Sena 
transport corridors.

- Waive customs and excise duty on the importation of 25 seater buses and any 
double rear wheel buses for safety and greater comfort.

- Impose strict driving standards for minibus drivers to reduce traffic 
accidents and ensure severe penalties for drink driving.

- Ensure strict adherence to load capacities according to the grade of the road.

- Use labour intensive methods in secondary and tertiary road construction to 
create employment countrywide.

- Rehabilitate and/or build roads in cities and towns and feeder roads in the 
rural areas.

- Progressively upgrade bridges on the Lakeshore Road.

-- Complete Karongo - Chitipa Road;

-- Nchalo - Bangula - Marka Road;

-- Ekwendeni - Kafukule - Mzimba Road;

-- Upgrade Bridges to double-lane on the M5 Road;

-- Construct Jenda - Chikwawa Road;

-- Chiweta - Mlowe - Chitipa Road;

-- Chipokawole - Mhuju - Phwamphwa Tchenachena - Livingstonia Road;
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-- Livingstonia - Golodi - Chitimba Road;

-- Kakwale - Emfeni - Kanyika - Liwaladzi Road;

-- Songwe - Misuku - Chitipa Road;

-- Mzuzu - Chikwina Road;

-- Lojwa - Luwerezi - Khosolo - Kasitu Road;

-- Makuwale - Chipseyra - Nkhwazi Road;

-- Chiteko - Mainja - Same - Mochu Road;

-- Tsangano - Neno - Mwanza Road;

-- Old Airport - Kasiya - Matutu Road;

-- Bundu - Lobi - Linthipe Road;

-- Mwansambo - Kasakula - Ntchisi Road;

-- Ntchisi - Mbobo Road;

-- Dowa - Ntchisi Road;

-- Mchinji - Mkanda - Kapiri Road;

-- Mphomphwa - Chulu Road;

-- Chitipi -- Likuni Road;

-- Chitedze - Four Ways - Kanengo Road;

-- Nkhoma - Mayani - Ngodzi Road;

-- Katerera - Mayani - Dedza Road;

-- Lifidzi - Matenje - Chipoka Road;

-- Mai Tsalani - Mphepo Zinai Road;

-- Ntcheu - Mphepo Zinai - Kasinje Road;

-- Chendausiku - Utale - Phalula Road;

-- Manjawira - Utale Road;

-- Phalula - Kamkao Road;

-- Lirangwi - Chingale turn-off Road;

-- Nsanama - Nayuchi Road;

-- Ntaja - Kawinga - Chikwewo Raod;

-- Molipa - Malombe - M'balula Road;

-- Mangochi - Chilipa - Banda Road;

-- Idrussi - Katuli Road;

-- Malindi Turn-off - Makanjira - Chipole Road;

-- Chantulo - Chilipa Road;

-- Monkey Bay - Nankhwali - Malembo Road;
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-- Monkey Bay - Cape Maclear Road;

-- Mselema - Nyambi - Mkwepere - Ngokwe Road;

-- Masuku - Kwipani - Mkwepere Road;

-- Muloza - chinyama - Therani Road;

-- Muloza - Nkhulambe - chilinga Road;

-- Balaka - Chembera - Kachenga - Chilipa Road;

-- Lunzu - Mfumba - Zomba Road;

-- Chileka - Kunthembwe Road;

-- Chileka - Mkula - Tedzani Road;

-- Chileka - Khombwe - Chilomoni Road;

-- Chiradzulo - Milepa Road;

-- Govala - Msondole - Songani Road;

-- Airwing - Govala - Lake Chirwa Road;

-- Limbe - Soche - Mpemba Road;

-- Thabwa - Chiromo Road;

-- Chikwana - Chapananga - Changoima - Thambani Road;

The UDF will continue to modernise and expand facilities at airports to ensure 
that Malawi becomes a preferred hub for travel and a destination of choice.

Rail Infrastructure

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Pursue public - private investment in railways.

- Complete rehabilitation of railway line from Cuamba to Entre Lagos.

- Rehabilitation of the Limbe - Nsanje - Marka railway line and join with the 
Mozambique grid to Beira (Sena Corridor).

- Construct the Chiromo Bridge to cater for both Road and Rail Traffic.

- Construct the Moatize - Mwanza - Lirangwe railway spur on a Private-Public 
Partnership to cater for the transportation of goods such as coal from Tete 
Province in Mozambique to the port of Nacala.

This would attract social and economic development in the districts of Mwanza, 
Chikwawa and Blantyre.

Inland Waterway Infrastructure

- Revitalise the inland waterways ports infrastructure at Nkhata Bay Port and 
construct a jetty at Nkhotakota, Likoma and Chizumulu.

- Introduce a second passenger ferry service on Lake Malawi.

Air Transport Infrastructure

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Continue the modernization and expansion of Kamuzu International Airport to 
make Lilongwe a regional hub.
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- Maintain airstrips in national parks to provide safety and speed for tourists 
visiting the game reserves.

- Liberalise the air transport sector to attract public-private ventures and 
expand Malawi's routes internationally for tourism and business.

- Urgently address deficiencies in air transport safety and airport security.

Energy

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Enhanced power generation through commissioning of Wowye and Kapichira hydro 
Electric Power Scheme.

- Expand on the Rural Electrification programme.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

The demand for electric power supply in Malawi is growing as only 6% of 
Malawians have power.

Studies have shown that there is a direct linkage between electric power supply,
job creation and poverty alleviation.

Electric power supply increases people's opportunities for self-employment at 
the small and micro enterprises levels.

Electrifying rural areas, towns and markets is therefore expected to increase 
opportunities for employment in the centres and improve living standards in new 
supply areas.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Harmonize electricity tariffs with other SADC countries and thus making 
Malawian goods competitive both locally and internationally.

- Connect Malawi onto the Regional Grid with power from Cahorra Bassa.

- Encourage the participation of Independent Power Producers for generation, 
supply and distribution of electricity to cover 15% of the population by 2014.

- Strengthen the regulatory functions of the Electricity Regulatory Board.

- Explore and exploit geothermal resources to increase electric power generation
to meet the emerging demands for electricity.

- Develop solar power stations and wind farms as renewable sources of energy.

- Reduce current system grid losses of electric power.

- Exploit the electric power resources of bagasse based cogeneration in 
sugarcane milling factories.

- Pursue oil and coal exploration to tap fossil fuels potential with an critical
eye on potential environmental issues.

- Expand oil storage capacity to have a strategic fuel reserve and enter into 
bilateral trade agreements with oil exporting companies to import oil at stable 
and lower price.

- Explore the possibility of a crude oil pipeline from the Nacala sea port as 
well as an inland refinery for finished petroleum products.

- Establish a national centre of excellence in renewable energy as a priority.
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- Expand rural electrification penetration through sufficient allocation of 
public resources.

Ensuring State Security and Fighting Crime

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Introduced reforms in Police, Immigration, Prisons and the Criminal Justice 
system.

- Increased the number of police thus increasing the Service's ability to fight 
crime.

- Set up the Law Commission with the responsibility of aligning all laws to 
reflect the multiparty democratic dispensation.

- Built more courts as well as appointed more magistrates and judges to speed up
the delivery of justice.

- Maintained a well-disciplined, trained, equipped and gender-sensitive Defence 
Force that assists regional and global security by way of international 
peace-keeping operations.

- Introduced the recruitment of women into the Armed Forces.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

The reported number of crimes is increasing, especially that of murder.

The current approximate number of police to population ratio is 1:1500.

This is well below the SADC recommended standard ratio of 1:500.

We need to recruit and train more police officers to cater for this basic need.

Drugs are a scourge in every society.

The vicious circle of drugs and crime destroys lives and communities, and 
Malawi's record on fighting drug dealers and drug pushers is abysmal.

Sadly we live in an era of insecurity on our continent and the Malawi Defence 
Force will need to be ready to provide peacekeeping support on request.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Maintain law and order, be tough on crime by apprehending, trying and 
sentencing offenders in a timely manner and tackle the causes of crime.

- Ensure adequate resources for training, procurement of modern communication 
equipment, transportation needs and the forensic science capacity to fully 
investigate crime.

The Malawi Defence Force

- Ensure that our Defence Forces are equipped, well-trained and 
better-remunerated in order to defend our territorial integrity and provide 
national security against any potential terrorist threat.

- Ensure our defence Forces are ready and able to play a part in any 
Peace-keeping activity, both on the continent under the auspices of the AU and 
internationally.

- Construct suitable cost effective housing for our Defence Forces and their 
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families.

The Police

- Review the current remuneration package of police, housing and office 
facilities and training with a view to enhancing the welfare of officers.

- Address the shortage of police houses.

We aim to build new housing units countrywide dependant on need.

- Strengthen the Police Service by procuring adequate equipment including 
vehicles to help in the fight against crime.

- Establish a Police Academy to cater for officer and leadership training in 
crime detection and prevention.

- Give proper and adequate training for young men and women recruited in order 
to reduce the police to population ratio.

- Engage more citizens in active crime prevention through Neighbourhood Watch 
schemes and community policing.

- Wage a war on drug abusers and pushers, especially in urban areas.

- Strengthen the criminal justice system to work speedily - justice delayed is 
justice denied.

- Reduce prison overcrowding by speeding up submission of evidence to bring 
detainees to trial in good time.

- Review the sentencing policy and ensure that any one convicted of a second 
serious sexual or violent crime will get an automatic life sentence.

The Defence Forces, Police and other arms of security and maintenance of law and
order will be accorded the dignity and honour due for them to undertake their 
duties effectively.

- Improve on the diet of prisoners.

- Expand space in prisons to alleviate overcrowding.

- Improve prison conditions generally including adequate nutrition, sub-standard
sanitation and poor health facilities.

They remain major cause of concern to the UDF.

- Ensure the strictest firearm law.

Ensure maximum vigilance of our borders and play an active rule in the 
international fight against terrorism.

- Ensure full support for victims of crime, especially those who have suffered 
rape.

- Encourage the use of community sentences as an alternative to a prison term 
and use custodial sentences where they are essential for public protection or to
make punishment effective.

- Introduce a Victim Support Compensation Scheme.

- Amend the Criminal Procedures and Evidence Code and the Penal Code.

- Map crime "hotspots" in rural areas and deploy more police officers on rural 
patrols to enhance police visibility and physical presence.

- Deploy close circuit television cameras in central business cities of 
Blantyre, Mzuzu and Lilongwe as a tool for crime detection and deterrence.
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Encouraging manufacturing, Mining, Trade, ICTs, and Financial Services

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Highlights of the two UDF Governments include:

- Removed Custom and Excise Duty on ICT equipment such as computers and other 
peripherals to accelerate its use in order to help reduce the ICT divide

- Registered more bank and financial institutions, for example, Nedbank, Malawi 
Stock Exchange, INDE Bank, First Merchant Bank, Malawi Savings Bank, Opportunity
Bank International, among others.

In Manufacturing

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

The performance of our manufacturing sector and its contribution to the economy 
has been static and remains below potential.

Our industries also suffer from high cost of production due to expensive and 
unreliable energy, poor infrastructure and corruption.

Furthermore, a number of industries have collapsed, and many of our industries 
are operating below capacity.

The prosperity of our country and its people cannot be guaranteed without 
scientific and technological advancement based on a clear roadmap to achieve 
industrial status.

We need to address the issues of stagnation of small scale firms, securing of 
property rights and security of tenure, costs associated with entry, expansion 
and exit regulations, notably securing a licence, tax and labour laws 
compliance.

As Malawi is predominantly an agricultural country, the bulk of industries are 
agro-based.

Hence, it is crucial to undertake simultaneous improvement of agriculture with 
industry as agriculture provides the raw materials for industry for there to be 
some measure of success.

Value addition in agriculture is a key to our model of industrialisation.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Encourage and facilitate Malawian entrepreneurs to create an independent, 
prosperous, dynamic and vibrant, integrated, balanced and sustainable national 
economy.

- Facilitate the establishment of modern basic industries that meet domestic and
export needs.

- Ensure adherence to product standards.

- Facilitate the establishment of industrial clusters as seedbeds for 
innovation, exchange of resources and ideas, collaboration and increased 
specialisation for rapid growth.

- Promote the establishment of industries in rural areas to transform the rural 
economy and ensure equity in development.

- Promote the development of young talent by initiating a scheme to provide 
funds for young scientists and to encourage and support them to undertake 
industrial-oriented research in science and technology.
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- Establish national annual science awards for individuals and institutions that
make great achievements in scientific and technological research and innovation.

- Encourage investment banks to finance industrialisation.

- Strengthen the enforcement of the laws and processes of curbing dumping and 
importing counterfeit goods.

- Reinstate the Malawi Development Corporation (MDC) to act as catalysts for 
accelerated private sector development.

- Enhance small Enterprise Development Organization of Malawi (SEDOM), the 
Development of Malawian Entrepreneurs Trust (DEMAT) and the Malawi Rural Finance
company (MRFC) to make these institutions more efficient and viable.

- Revitalize the utilization of land available at Luwinga, Chirimba and Kanengo 
industrial sites by allowing Malawians to form joint-venture companies.

- Establish a National a National Productivity centre under the University of 
Malawi to conduct industrial engineering studies including business process 
reengineering.

- Finalize the process of merging investment promotion with export promotion by 
further integrating the activities of MIPA and MEPC into a one-stop shop.

- Facilitate the strengthening of the mandate of the Malawi Chambers of Commerce
and Industry in all three regions to expand on their service provision.

- Establish a Malawi Business Council to foster dialogue with the business 
sector and the Government.

In Mining

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Malawi's mining resources are mapped but largely unexploited.

We have large deposits of coal as well as gold, gemstones, bauxite, lime, 
uranium and other precious metals.

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Enact industrial and mining laws aimed at protecting the environment.

- Encourage local and international investment in the mining industry.

- Vigorously market the mining sector so as to attract foreign direct 
investment.

- Ensure environmental audits for existing mining projects and undertake 
environmental impact assessments for new projects.

In Information & Communication Technologies

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

The latest information and communication technology (ICT) has enabled some 
countries to change their destinies and future of their people un under a 
decade.

Malawi must adopt ICT policies that recognize the effective use of technology in
addressing the many diverse needs of its people in the political, social and 
economic arena.

The lack of adequate ICT infrastructure has hampered the provision of efficient 
and affordable ICT services in the country.
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The existing total capacity of Malawi's Internet gateways is limited and thus is
congested.

The Policy, Legal and Regulatory Framework are insufficient to deal with issues 
of e-security, e-commerce and intellectual property rights.

There is inadequate ICT education at primary, secondary, tertiary and community 
levels.

There is no formalised ICT curriculum, and there are inadequate number of 
teachers for ICT, especially in primary and secondary schools.

There is no proper framework for evaluating and certifying ICT training 
programmes, and Malawi has difficult in retaining skilled ICT work force, 
especially within the government.

The access to ICT services is limited to a few major towns leaving the rural 
areas of the country uncovered.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Encourage and establish, with great urgency, fibre optics based Internet 
gateways to the rest of the world to achieve affordable and reliable broadband 
internet connection countrywide.

- Provide infrastructure support, such as, energy and roads to roll out the 
fibre optic backbone network.

- Encourage the establishment of high-speed wireless networks.

- Provide incentives to promote local software development.

- Encourage local manufacturing and assembly of computers and accessories, 
mobile phones and networking equipment.

- Provide incentives for the provision of ICT infrastructure to rural areas.

- Promote ICT in education at primary, secondary, tertiary and community levels 
by developing ICT curricula and ensuring that teachers / trainers possess the 
requisit skills.

- Set up the framework for evaluating and certifying ICT training programmes.

- Establish computer labs with Internet access to all primary and secondary 
schools using solar technology where necessary.

- Use E-government to provide a framework for improved service delivery, 
enhanced communication and information collection and provision within 
Government, with the citizenry and the business community.

- Use ICT to provide a framework for integrated systems for better and efficient
health services.

- Support the development of E-commerce and ICT based industries.

- Ensure access to affordable and appropriate ICTs by the youth.

- Ensure the participation of women in ICT policy formulation and implementation
at all levels.

In Trade Development

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Due to inadequate, inefficient, and poor infrastructure, trade policies and 
practices, internal trade in Malawi is limited.
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Consequently, the flow of goods and services from producers to consumers is 
hampered.

As a result, artificial shortages and high prices are experienced in deficit 
areas while producer areas suffer waste and very low prices and incomes, 
together with unemployment.

Currently, our external trade is characterised by the export of raw materials 
and imports of finished goods.

As a result, we suffer unfavourable terms of trade and grave deficits in the 
balance of trade.

Our exports are largely uncompetitive in the international market.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Promote internal and external trade as an instrument for economic growth.

- Create capacity within government to effectively project Malawi's trade 
interests and extract value for the country in international trade negotiations.

- Encourage fair and equitable trade policies that will enable our producers to 
get a just return for their produce.

- Streamline import and export procedures to facilitate rapid growth of trade.

- Re-examine legal and regulatory frameworks to simplify and regulate trading.

- Strengthen quality assurance institutions to ensure that imports, exports and 
all goods sold in Malawi are to the highest international standards.

- Strengthen the capacity of the Malawi Bureau of Standards to allow them to vet
any imports thus preventing any dumping of products by internal exporters.

Services Sector

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

The role of the services sector has changed dramatically in recent decades.

Services represent the largest single sector in development economies

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Deploy government resources to market and promote the services sector to 
create quality jobs and earn foreign exchange.

Promoting Tourism

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Liberalised the industry by opening up opportunities to new entrants who have 
established hotels in the cities of Blantyre, Lilongwe, Mzuzu and other tourist 
areas countrywide.

- Formed the Malawi Tourism Association, an umbrella organisation that brought 
together previously disjointed travel associations into one national 
organisation to speak with one strong voice.

- Privatised government Rest Houses and Inns to ensure quality care and attract 
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private investment for modernisation.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

A policy to encourage domestic tourism and local investment in the tourism 
industry is long overdue.

This should go beyond availability of credit for building and expanding tourism 
facilities.

Tourism operators must be given support in expanding their services as well as 
guidance on maintaining internationally accepted standards.

A clear 'star' categorising of resorts and hotel will also determine the level 
of fee levied for services.

Easier access to local advertising, popularisation of domestic tourism and 
public-private investment in the leisure industry is vital if Malawi is to 
compete with other countries in the region.

There will be need to encourage networking and partnerships with other operators
to maximise on tours so as to generate greater incomes.

CONFIDENT OF OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Actively promote domestic and regional tourism, Incentives and special 
affordable packages will be developed for Malawians from different backgrounds 
appreciate each other's culture and way of life.

- Actively promote domestic and regional tourism.

Incentives and special affordable packages will be developed for Malawians to 
encourage them to travel with the country.

This promotion will help Malawians from different backgrounds appreciate each 
other's culture and way of life.

- Encourage private sector investment by actively encouraging the introduction 
of a steamer service on Lake Malawi through pubic / private partnerships in the 
tourist trade.

- Build an ultramodern Conference Complex on the Lake.

Hosting international exhibitions is lucrative and Malawi needs to be proactive 
and seek to host many exhibitions and conferences at the Lake of Stars.

- Work in partnership with other East African Community members and SADC members
to provide multi-destination tourist experiences and joint promotional 
activities.

- Establish more well managed wildlife reserves for them to take pride in the 
ownership of their environment, effectively teaching them to see the animals as 
a source of income and pride.

- Work with communities surrounding wildlife reserves for them to take pride in 
the ownership of their environment, effectively teaching them to see the animals
as a source of income and pride.

- Set up a special line of credit for infrastructure development by the private 
sector in tourism investment in order to accelerate the growth of the industry.

Initial focus would be on already existing resorts and establishments who would 
be given support and advice on potential growth areas.

- Embark on a marketing campaign with the private sector in order to make Malawi
a Regional Tourism destination of choice.
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- Improve general infrastructure in tourist attraction destination in the 
country and facilitate the process of easy access through available and 
convenient flights, good roads, adequate telecommunications including internet 
as well as security of visitors at all times.

- Review the training provided for chefs and hospitality staff at the Malawi 
Institute of Tourism to ensure it becomes an internationally recognised training
institute.

Affordable Housing and Efficient Land Management

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Provided loans in the form of building materials to rural populations for 
improvement in their housing conditions through a Rural Housing Programme.

- Strengthen Housing Development Groups to promote community understanding and 
participation in human settlement development.

- Ensure higher customer loan repayment from 50% prior to 1994 to 70%.

- Promote house ownership scheme for the civil servants as well as Malawi 
Housing Corporation tenants.

- Formed a Presidential Commission of Inquiry into Land Policy Reform.

- Implemented reforms to improve the efficiency of land utilisation and 
development a land market.

In Affordable Housing

CHALLANGES AND OPPORUNITIES

We have to explore ways in which most valuable land in urban centres occupied by
informal settlements can be converted into communal ownership, which can then be
used to secure development funds.

We also have to provide security of tenure to the residents living in informal 
settlements so they have an incentive to invest in their homes and 
neighbourhoods.

There is a need to expand on local home ownership by selling government owned 
domestic housing into private ownership.

The proceeds from such sales must be reinvested into the construction of new 
housing.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Establish Urban Planning Units in all devolved local authorities.

- Underwrite capital market development finance for mortgage financing purposes 
for onward lending to middle-income groups in the public and private sector.

We intend to make the dream of home ownership a reality for many Malawians.

- Establish a Backstop Mortgage Fund to cover mortgage-financing activities and 
transfer returns from the scheme to finance an Integrated Rural National Housing
Scheme (INRHS) for the rural areas.

- Introduce a strict enforcement of rules and regulations by the physical 
planning department of the local authorities.
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- Streamline licensing and approval systems for building developments.

- Build a new suburb around Blantyre to reduce congestion and offer choice of 
quality environment by accessing development loan finance.

- Construct houses in Lilongwe, Blantyre and Mzuzu and allow occupants to 
purchase at affordable terms.

- Encourage environmentally friendly and low cost technology to build homes for 
people on lower incomes.

- Encourage the renewal and repair of dilapidated properties and repair 
government houses.

- Ensure that public recreational facilities are integral to all new housing 
developments.

- Strengthen the capacity of the planning departments of the local government 
authorities and the Malawi Housing Corporation to implement the policy on 
housing.

- Prepare a national Land-use Master Plan in order to facilitate better urban 
planning.

- Prepare and implement strategic development and investment plans for all 
municipalities and cities.

- Address the land tenure issues relating to land in the slum areas and commence
slum-upgrading steps with minimum disruption of the slum dwellers.

Ensure that the upgraded facilitates have access to water and sanitation 
services as well as electricity.

- Establish housing technology centres to increase access to decent housing by 
promoting low-cost energy-saving housing.

- Compensate companies by rewarding them tax incentives for the provision of 
staff housing schemes.

In Efficient Land Management

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Land is Malawi's most basic and essential resource.

The livelihood of over 80% of Malawians depends on it.

It is also critical to the economic, social and cultural development of our 
nation.

It is also a key in the development of all aspects of the economy, especially 
industry, physical infrastructure and urban development.

Prudent management of the land sector is crucial to poverty reduction, equity 
and social justice.

Largely due to historical factors perpetuated by post independence mismanagement
and private accumulation by political elites, the land sector is not able to 
function as the engine of development.

Average ownership of agricultural land is only 1.2 hectares per household, and 
averages only 0.32 hectares per person.

The lack of a clearly defined National Land Policy since independence has 
resulted in a complex land management and administration system.

Centralisation of state responsibility over land matter has resulted in 
governmental decisions that have net been responsive to the citizens, especially
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at the local level.

We need to legalize "dead capital" of land and property in traditional areas.

Legal protection of private property rights granted even though the land in 
question may have been acquired in an illegitimate manner must be queried and 
settled.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Restructure the land sector through the review of the current laws and 
institutions.

- Grant property deeds to people who own shops, houses and land in traditional 
areas like Bangwe, Ndirande, Mchesi, etc. so that it could be used a collateral 
for borrowing money from lending institutions.

- Establish the National Land Commission (NLC) to carry out land administration 
and management efficiently, equitable and sustainable.

- Implement a system of registration of institutional land.

- Grant poor landless or land poor farmers through rental or sale large areas of
land currently idle or underutilized by large estates for them to cultivate.

- Designate and keep an inventory of all public land and place it under the 
National Land Commission (NLC) to hold and manage in trust for the people of 
Malawi.

- Establish an appropriate land taxation system to discourage land speculation.

- Repossess any public or communal land acquired irregularly.

- Protect the rights of women (especially widows) in issue concerning land 
inheritance and matrimonial property.

- Ensure that all productive land is put to effective use.

- Review land rates with a view to reducing current high fees.

Prioritising Investment in Water, Sanitation and Irrigation

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Constructed Mulunguzi Dam scheme for Zomba and Mzuzu Water Supply scheme

- Sunk a record number of boreholes to improve access to clean water in rural 
areas.

- Constructed new schemes at Bwanje in Ntcheu covering 800 hectares; Mgome in 
Salima, Miombo in Karonga covering 80 hectares and Luwelesi in Mzuzu.

- Rehabilitated irrigation schemes at Domasi, Lufira, Movwe, Hara, Chonanga, 
Bua, Kasitu and Lifidzi.

- Established 3 Regional Water Boards in addition to Blantyre and Lilongwe Water
Boards as a way to improve clean water supply in urban peri-urban areas.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Access to water is the key to survival; therefore, it is basic requirement for 
survival and promotion of human dignity.

Currently water supply coverage is 65%.
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Access to sanitation is a fundamental issue of human dignity.

It is inextricably connected to all the Millennium Development Goals involving 
the environment, education, gender equality and the reduction of child mortality
and poverty.

The irrigation schemes and canals are in a desperate state and need 
rehabilitation and expansion.

The Water Boards continue to face chronic liquidity problems and 
un-profitability.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Map the country to determine specific regional needs and introduce special 
measures into the policy to give priority on water provision to the deprived 
areas.

- Ensure that 80% of Malawian will have access to potable water by drilling 
boreholes, constructing gravity piped water supplies and expanding urban-piped 
water supplies.

- Shorten the distances household members will have to walk to collect water.

- Strengthen key services of hydrology and hydrogeology in the Ministry.

- Build capacity at the Ministry to absorb the funds needed to enable the 
realization of the Millennium Development Goals on water.

- Commence a project of harvesting and storing rainwater as twin solution to the
stemming problems like flooding as well as water shortages.

- Ensure that the water drainage systems in all urban areas are redesigned to 
facilitate the harvesting and recycling of rainwater within these areas.

- Reduce the backlog of new connections in urban areas and collect arrears from 
debtors in the major cities.

- Design, rehabilitate and construct water supply and sanitation facilities in 
the rural areas, towns and cities to improve service delivery.

- Increase water kiosks in the various townships in Blantyre, Lilongwe and Mzuzu
in order to increase access to potable water.

- Ensure that minimum concentration of chemicals including cooking grease is 
discharged as industrial waste.

- Ensure waste management does not foul our clean water points.

- Develop economically and environmentally acceptable methods of waste disposal 
with recycling waste as an integral approach to waste management in cities and 
towns.

- Intensify public education efforts concerning waste disposal as a health 
issue.

- Increase the number of self-help community irrigation schemes and encourage 
building of earth dams.

- Rehabilitate and expand the major irrigation schemes.

- Explore possibilities of pumping water from Likhubula River in Mulanje with 
the aim of complementing the existing water supply from the Shire River.

- Provide incentives to companies that promote water harvesting from factory 
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roofs.

- Rehabilitate non-functioning boreholes in rural areas and sink new one where 
there is demand.

Devolving Power and Providing Efficient Public Service

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Enacted the Local Government Act in 1998 to establish a management and legal 
framework for effective decentralization.

- Initiated the decentralization process by holding multi-party Local Government
elections in 2002, hence devolving power from Central Government to the rural 
communities.

- Create a Rationalisation Unit to facilitate better staff re-deployment as part
of the Civil Service Reform process.

- Create an independent Privatisation commission to handle divestiture programme
in a systematic, professional and transparent manner.

CHALLENGES AND PRIORITIES

We have operated under an overly centralized unitary government system.

The system has negated the very essential need to embrace local views as the 
bedrock of local level government.

Malawians at the grassroots have been mere spectators of the development 
policies and national resource expenditure, as all these policies are formulated
and executed at central government level.

The greatest need for us now is to devise way of reviewing our unitary system 
because it has proved largely ineffective and inefficient.

It has bred vast inequalities in incomes and well-being.

It has led to regional disparities in infrastructural development as well as 
partiality in the provision of healthcare, education and other social amenities.

Devolution is a political concept that denotes the transfer of political, 
administrative, and legal authority, power, and responsibilities from the centre
to the lower levels of government.

Enormous challenge of building human and institutional capacity at the level of 
devolved units remain before responsibilities currently undertaken by the 
central government can be transferred.

The DPP administration has failed to honour its Constitutional obligation to 
hold Local Government elections thus jeopardizing democracy and good governance.

Instead, they have resorted to make political appointments at local level in 
total disregard for local views as expressed through the people's democratic 
right to choose their own leadership.

The public sector has been generally weak and inefficient in the delivery of 
public goods and services.

Despite support from the development partners, serious challenges remain in 
terms of poor implementation structures, political interference, lack of 
transparency and accountability, fraud and corruption as well as inadequate 
capacities.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE
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In Developing Power

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Reform the system of governance to empower local communities.

This will enable the transfer of power to communities with strong democratic and
accountable local level governance structures.

- Disperse power to communities and engage our people in active citizenship by 
involving them directly in the management of their neighbourhoods and the 
services they use.

We will do this because we believe devolution without democracy is just 
dictatorship on a local scale.

- Respect communities and recognize the fact that they have district needs and 
ambitions.

We recognize that, too often these ambitions are thwarted by authoritarian 
micro-management, corruption, and centralization of our central government 
structures.

- Establish a framework for even and equitable development of all the regions of
the country.

- Hold Local Government elections in 2010, a process that is essential to 
meaningful devolution.

- Continue with the construction of Chiefs Houses and offices.

Strengthen the Chief's offices operations as a catalyst to develop and provide 
appropriate facilities such as transport etc.

- Improve the remuneration of chiefs and move them from the current honoraria 
status to an appropriate package.

In Providing Efficient Public Service

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Appoint and promote civil service staff on merit and performance and ensure 
political independence.

- Develop a public service which is visionary and mission oriented to 
effectively deliver quality services that focus on poverty reduction.

- Create public sector institutional capacity for efficient service delivery.

- Raise incentives by continuing with salary reforms.

- Build capacity through training for effective and efficient public service 
delivery.

- Enhance participation in policy formulation by key stakeholders.

- Revert to the old pension and gratuity calculation system as was up to 2004.

- Create a data bank of retired civil servants as a 'reservoir of experience' 
that the Government may call upon when required.

- Enhance progression opportunities for deserving civil servants by 
re-introducing 'personal to holder' appointments.

Promoting Gender Equality

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Seite 35



UDF 2009
Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Developed a National Gender Policy.

- Promote many women into leadership roles.

- Increased access to special credit schemes such as Finance.

- Mainstreamed gender sensitive issues throughout all educational activities.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Malawi is characterised by great gender disparities and inequalities.

They bear the brunt and consequences of insecurity in the country, and cases of 
rape and defiling young girls are on the rise.

Women are grossly underrepresented in national and local decision-making 
institutions which remain male dominated.

Women are disadvantaged politically, socially, culturally and economically.

There can be no sustainable or equitable development or poverty eradication 
unless discrimination against women is eliminated and unless gender-based 
inequality and injustice are proactively removed.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

YOUR next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Intensify efforts and actions to redress the existing persistent gender 
disparities in Malawi which hamper the full integration of women in our society.

- Ensure more girls enrol and remain in schools and introduce gender 
mainstreaming in curricula at all levels of education.

- Revise all oppressive practices, statues and customary laws that perpetuate 
gender discrimination and present such amendment for enactment.

- Advocate the elimination of all forms of violence against women and girls and 
ensure that our criminal justice system is tough on perpetrators of such heinous
crimes.

- Establish a Special Domestic Human Rights Court to hear cases related to 
gender violence, rape, divorce and child abuse.

- Improve women's access throughout their life cycle to appropriate, affordable 
and quality healthcare, information and services.

- Encourage the development and promotion of environmentally friendly and 
affordable technologies which would reduce women's burdens.

- Advocate the elimination of all forms of violence against women and girls and 
ensure that our criminal justice system is tough on perpetrators of such heinous
crimes.

- Establish a Special Domestic Human Rights Court to hear cases related to 
gender violence, rape, divorce and child abuse.

- Improve women's access throughout their life cycle to appropriate, affordable 
and quality healthcare, information and services.

- Encourage the development and promotion of environmentally friendly and 
affordable technologies which would reduce women's burdens.

- Encourage projects that promote the manufacture and utilisation of alternative
sources of energy as substitutes for fuel wood.
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- Establish a Women Development Fund to benefit them and provide more business 
advisory services and skills training to ensure they run viable and sustainable 
businesses.

- Strive to attain the SADC Protocol on Gender and development of achieving 50% 
representation of women in parliament by 2015.

- Address the issue of the rights of women concerning land.

Land rights currently allow men to dispose of family land without consulting 
women.

- Ensure that we ratify the International Conventions on Women's Rights and 
domesticate them into national policies and laws.

- Increase adult literacy rates among women.

- Construct special Secondary Schools for girls and women who choose to return 
to education after marriage or pregnancy.

- Identify successful role models for women who may consider mentoring young 
girls.

The UDF will, as an ongoing process facilitate leaning in the youth, whether at 
school in academic subjects or at the Polytechnic or University in technical and
other subjects.

Empowering Our Youth

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Introduced several health programmes for the youth on sexual Reproductive 
Health and HIV / AIDS.

- Introduced Free Primary Education and Girls Attainment to Basic Literacy 
Education (GABLE)

- Established a national Youth Council of Malawi.

- Create a National Youth Policy.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Malawi has a very young and a rapidly growing population.

It is estimated that 60% us under the age of 20 and about 75% is under the age 
of 30.

We recognize the unique social, economic, cultural and health challenges facing 
young people in Malawi.

Unemployment has been very high and we need to explore and provide new economic 
and political opportunities for the youth.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Continue harnessing the limitless energies and talents of our youth.

- Revise the current National Youth Policy to make it more reflective of the 
youths' aspirations and more responsive to their challenges.

This will be done with the full participation of the youth.

- Entrench the rights of young people in decision-making.
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They will have the opportunity to influence the decisions that affect them in 
education, health and employment.

-  Establish a Youth Development Fund to benefit them and provide more business 
advisory services and skills training to ensure they run viable and sustainable 
businesses.

- Introduce a new national youth leadership programme and integrate the youth in
leadership today, not tomorrow.

- Establish Youth Vocational Training Centres in all district to assist the 
youth in acquiring skills for gainful employment.

- Encourage greater awareness among the youth of the danger of HIV and AIDS and 
sexually transmitted diseases.

- Address illiteracy among youth who never had the chance to go to school or 
dropped out.

- Address the concerns of the most vulnerable children, especially orphans.

- Provide more sports and recreational facilities for the youth.

- Work with the private sector to create jobs for the youth in a growing economy
where the knowledge and skills of the youth will be progressively absorbed.

- Encourage the youth to engage in voluntary national community service, such as
caring for the sick, aged and orphans.

- Promote greater youth participation in Malawian political and cultural 
activities, thereby preserving culture and traditions for posterity.

- Ensure that 50% of the primary beneficiaries of the Round 7 of the Global Fund
are youth organizations.

- Promote youth by establishing institutions that will train them to fully 
embrace artistic talents  such as music, drama, movies etc., in order to equip 
them to portray Malawian culture on the international scene.

- Ratify and implement the African Youth Charter.

- Promote International Youth Exchange Programmes with friendly governments on a
bilateral basis.

People with Disabilities, Orphans and the Aged

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Developed a national Policy on People with Disabilities.

- Promoted social integration of people with disabilities in society.

- Funded People with Disabilities to engage in income generating activities and 
to give them access to micro credit.

- Provided food, clothing and housing to orphans and the elderly.

- Established a ministry responsible for people with disabilities, the first of 
its kind in SADC Region.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

The free primary education promise has not yet been realised for children with 
disabilities.
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They face physical access challenges and lack of teaching aids such as Braille 
or sign language interpretation necessary to facilitate their full access to 
free education.

The dream of universal free primary education is therefore, yet to be actualised
for children with disabilities.

As a nation, we need to change the attitude and prejudice towards people with 
disabilities and the aged who are so often seen as a burden rather than an 
integral part of society.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Develop and enforce a policy on ensuring full access for children with 
disabilities to the free primary education programmes.

- Ensure that all vulnerable groups in our society are not discriminated against
and are given opportunities to be productive and self-reliant.

- Increase access to education and training; provide employment opportunities; 
and increase access to health services.

- Implement relevant programmes, initiatives and services designed to care for, 
protect and develop children with disabilities (physical and mental) to their 
full potential.

- Encourage the private sector to recruit more people with disabilities to 
appropriate positions.

- Ensure free universal delivery of mobility and for persons with disabilities.

- Promote awareness and sensitisation of disability issues, particularly with 
regard to the UN conversation on the rights of people with disability.

- Encourage participation of the people with disabilities in decision-making and
contribute wherever possible to their expenditure on social services.

- Actively promote sports for the physically and mentally challenged and 
improved training facilities.

- Ensure that those that are least able and most vulnerable are adequately cared
for.

- Promote and reward exemplary achievements by individuals with disabilities who
have excelled in their chosen career.

- Promoting the provision of affordable housing schemes for people with various 
disabilities.

- Promoting the representation of people with disabilities in decision-making 
positions.

- Provide facilitation for the provision of ICT and other equipment geared 
specifically for people with disabilities.

Promoting Heritage, Culture, Sports and a free Media

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Introduce mobile phone and internet operations.

- Liberalised broadcasting airwaves by licensing several private, commercial, 
and Community Radio Stations; for example, BBC, FM 101, MBC Radio 2, Capital 
Radio, MIJ FM, Radio Maria, Radio Islam.
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Joy Radio, Dzimwe Community Radio, Nkhotakota Community Radio, Zodiak 
broadcasting Services, Star FM, Cavalry Family Church Radio, as well as 
Television Malawi.

- Refused to assent into law an amendment passed by Parliament to impose 
restrictions on press freedom.

- Strengthened the unity of our nation by maintaining our cultural and 
linguistic diversity.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

The Communications Act of 1998 has largely not been able to afford the levels of
public media services required in a democracy, where all voices need to be 
heard.

The Act has to be revisited to meet the aspirations on information dissemination
by the public media for the populace.

Bingu wa Mutharika's government has maintained absolute monopoly and control of 
the media in total disregard with the spirit of the law.

Malawi has made tremendous strides in media diversification from as early as 
1995.

The gains made then need to be analysed in the light of the absence of an 
enabling law addressing the freedom of information.

The Constitution in Section 37 is clear that every person shall have the right 
to access all information held by the state or any organ of the state.

The Freedom of Information Act that has been in preparation since 1998 and 
submitted by the National Media Institute of Southern Africa (NAMISA) to the law
Commission to prepare as a Government document and subsequently to present to 
Parliament has not seen the light of day.

There is some urgency to finalise this issue to ensure that the people have 
access to information held by the state on their behalf.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

In Heritage and culture

- Develop and reinforce the national ethos of honesty, hard-work, self-reliance,
discipline and patriotism.

- Strengthen the unity of our nation by maintaining our cultural, ethic and 
linguistic diversity as we believe that encouraging cultural diversity is more 
in keeping with democracy than forced uniformity.

- Establish more museums and cultural centres in the various regions of the 
country.

- Pursue policies that install a greater sense of nationhood, while at the same 
time promoting greater awareness of cultural and linguistic diversity through 
programmes on radio and television.

- Support the upkeep of our monuments and historical places of interest.

- Promote moral and religious education in all educational institutions.

- Guarantee that Freedom of Worship and of Association as enshrined in the 
Constitution is never threatened in any way.

- Reward and recognize the great talents of Malawians in the fields of sports, 
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media, culture, arts, music, theatre and film.

- Encourage greater participation of children in sports and drama through their 
schools curricula.

In the Media

- Ensure that Malawi Broadcasting Corporation is fully independent of political 
bias, and its role as primary broadcaster will be solely to serve the public 
interest.

- Ensure that the Broadcaster will be expected, encouraged and enabled to defend
national pride and identity through the production of high-quality local content
that reflects the cultural, social and economic realities and aspirations of 
society.

- Review the Malawi Communications Act to remove political interference in the 
management of the Malawi Communications Regulatory Authority (MACRA) for private
TV and radio stations for them to operate without hindrance.

- Integrate the operations of Malawi Broadcasting Corporation and Television 
Malawi for leveraging strategic advantages.

- Ensure that the broadcasting industry present news and programmes with 
integrity and decency, respecting dignity and intelligence of the audience, as 
well as the subject of the news.

- Encourage the media to promote peaceful co-existence among citizens and strive
to effect positive changes in society and within government.

- Expeditiously legislate a Freedom of Information (FoI) Act which will be an 
enabling law to make information available to all citizens to assist them in 
informed decision making for their economic, social and democratic progress.

- Encourage the establishment of community radios in every district for 
educational and entertainment purposes and to encourage cultural diversity.

In Sports

- Establish a Sports Policy and Legislation Unit that will have the 
responsibility of developing policies and guidelines in areas of women and 
sports, junior sports, disabilities sports, code of conduct, anti-doping regime 
and sports infrastructure.

- Increase funding for all sports and cultural activities by, among other ways, 
setting up a national sports lottery to assist in building world-class sporting 
facilities.

- Encourage private sector participation in the development of sports with a 
particular focus on sports marketing, branding, promotion of athletes, 
commercial sponsorship, sports export promotion and sports tourism.

- Rehabilitate and build new stadium and ensure that sporting facilities are 
well maintained and managed.

Cherishing our Environment

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Developed and implemented the National Environmental Action Plan (NEAP), the 
National Environmental Policy and Management Act, and the Forestry Policy and 
Act.

- Revised Forestry Policy and the Forest Act thus placing emphasis on public 
involvement in sustainable forest management.
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- Intensified forestry research in indigenous seeds which led to the 
domestication of indigenous trees, for example Gliudia Seium and Maringa and 
wild fruit tree specimens such as Masao and Mwamba.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Deforestation, water resources depletion, threats to biodiversity and fisheries 
resources, human habitat degradation, pollution, and climate change are all 
priority issues that need urgent attention.

Water resource management is a major environmental issue, and the demand for 
existing water resources for agriculture, manufacturing and urban use in 
becoming a constraint to sustainable development.

Soil nutrient levels are declining owing to inappropriate farming methods, which
subsequently compel farmers to expand into marginal areas and into indigenous 
forests, thus putting pressure on biodiversity.

Owing to climate change, Malawi is experiencing extreme weather conditions.

Frequent floods and droughts challenge the capacity of Government and of the 
private sector to maintain sound economic growth.

The rapidly growing population is a key factor in environmental degradation with
unsustainable demand for natural resources.

The UDF will attempt to halt the environmental degradation taking place

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Place concern for the environment at the heart of Government's policy from 
housing and energy policies to that on global warming.

- Undertake environmental audits of major existing projects and environmental 
impact assessments for any new projects.

- Introduce measures whereby local communities will share revenue from the core 
management and care of natural resources.

- Make greater use of carbon emissions trading and environmental taxation to 
pursue our "green agenda" to both deter pollution as well as provide resources 
to invest in sustainable alternatives.

- Introduce plans for the sustainable micro-generation of power.

- Strengthen regulations on industrial pollution, intensify the monitoring of 
environmental pollution, and ensure that the polluter pays for any damage.

- Promote civic environmental education and awareness campaigns nationally and 
take action to implement waste recycling.

- Introduce strict measures to fight against bilharzias infestation.

The fishing sector faces continuous challenges as a result of the environmental 
degradation of Lake Malawi.

Therefore, improving the stability of annual fish stocks is an urgent agenda.

- Introduce fast-growing bamboo trees to replenish forests stripped of timber, 
providing alternative fuel wood to local populations in the absence of other 
energy sources.

- Promote technologies that convert timber sawn from fast growing trees such as 
coconut palm, bamboos, pine and acacia into hard wood through the use of the 
Ecology Diversity Synergy (EDS) process certified by UNIDEO.
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- Encourage the use of biodegradable packaging material.

- Develop recycling of waste structures in all cities and municipalities.

- Participate in carbon Trading under the Kyoto protocols.

- Develop bio-diesel production on a commercial scale.

- Encourage the manufacture of the smokeless coal briquette to provide an 
alternative source of heat energy for cooking thus reducing the cutting down of 
indigenous trees for wood-charcoal production in rural areas, which is for use 
on towns and cities.

- Rehabilitating water catchment areas by the replanting of trees.

- Institute severe penalties for the pollution of fresh water and its source.

- Establish bio-waste and sewerage processing factories to manufacture organic 
fertilizer with a view to reduce usage of imported chemical fertilizer.

- Encourage planting of Jatropha tree reserves in catchments areas, river banks 
and use the same for the extraction of bio-diesel.

Maximizing the Potential of Our Diaspora

PROUD OF OUR PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Brought freedom and a return to democracy to Malawi to enable those that had 
fled from political persecution to return home safely.

- Provided a secure and conducive environment for investment and resettlement 
thus ensuring that those who returned were no longer in fear of their assets 
being forfeited.

- Established the Compensation Tribunal to allow for the return of forfeited 
assets as well as support and compensation for those persecuted in the 
dictatorial regime as an instrument of healing.

- Supported the establishment of NGOs and civil society groupings such as the 
Centre for Human Rights and Rehabilitation (CHRR) to assist in repatriation of 
victims and to support returnees.

OPPORTUNITIES AND CHALLENGES

There are many Malawians living and working abroad as professionals and 
entrepreneurs.

The remittances from the Malawian Diaspora account for a significant amount of 
cash injected into Malawi.

These remittances contribute significantly to the country's development.

The Malawian Diaspora has huge potential, and we need to maximize their 
influence in our economy.

We will empower the Malawians in the Diaspora to participate in the social, 
economic, and political life of this country.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Introduce in partnership with local banks and/or the Postal Corporation the 
most cost-effective, reliable and swift way to make remittances from abroad.
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There are high money transfer costs retained abroad in commissions.

- Introduce rights to dual citizenship.

- Create an online Diaspora Data Bank in the Ministry of Foreign Affairs to 
collect baseline information on Malawian abroad for networking.

There are many renowned experts in leading academic and financial institutions.

Their skills and knowledge can be tapped by those living at home to share and 
update their knowledge and skills, thus reversing the brain drain to a brain 
gain.

The one-stop website should also provide up-to-date information on investment 
opportunities and job in the public and private sector for those wishing to 
return.

- Attract Diaspora investors and entrepreneurs by assisting them in setting up 
joint ventures with domestic companies.

Members of the Diaspora will be assisted quickly through the maze of company 
registration, licenses and permits required to start a business.

- Encourage and facilitate charitable ventures proposed by the members of the 
Diaspora, such as building health centre, schools or supplying toys for 
nurseries etc.

- Encourage the employment of qualified Malawians in the host countries as local
staff in the embassies.

- Appreciate and honour members of the Diaspora who have excelled in the host 
countries, in academia, commerce or philanthropy by awarding them such medals as
may be determined.

Establishing a Progressive Pan-African and Foreign Policy

PROUD OF THE PAST

Some Highlights of UDF Achievements include:

- Put Malawian interests first.

- Promote peace, democracy, respect for human rights and commitment to social 
justice at home and abroad.

- Upheld and defended the territorial integrity of the Republic of Malawi.

- Promoted Malawi in the word family of nations as a shining beacon of a country
that is united, secure, democratic and, thus, at ease with itself.

- Re-examined our membership of various international institutions and trading 
blocs to ensure that our interests remain paramount and fulfilled.

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

We live in a global village and in an era of rapid globalisation.

Malawi is a member of the United Nations (UN), the Commonwealth, the African 
Union (AU), the Common Market of Eastern & Southern Africa's Development (NEPAD)
and the Southern African Development Community (SADC).

The decisions made in these regional and international forums have a clear 
impact on the live of Malawians.

Consequently, UDF Governments' Foreign Policy is well positioned to derive 
maximum benefit from its interactions and relationships with all external 
partners, agencies and institutions.
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Malawi is a signatory to a number of international conventions and treaties but 
has to domesticate them.

These treaties and conventions seek to enhance the human rights of various 
categories of persons including women, children, and other minorities.

Their non-ratification an implementation fails to protect vulnerable people.

Being a member of various international and regional trade-related 
market-friendly regimes, Malawi, like many developing nations, has borne the 
brunt of unfair trading regimes that confer disadvantages to our people.

Malawi is not satisfactorily represented in the high echelons of the various 
international organisations compared to some other African countries.

Hence, as a nation, we do not have sufficient leverage to ensure that 
negotiations, which impact our lives, are clearly articulated and our long-term 
interest promoted.

CONFIDENT IN OUR FUTURE

Your next UDF Alliance Government will:

- Promote peace, democracy, respect for human rights and commitment to social 
justice at home and abroad.

- Pursue a Pan-Africanist foreign policy.

- Accelerate greater integration within SADC on the basis of equity.

We will intensify our efforts towards integration of economies and harmonization
of our laws and practices in the SADC region and the full implementation of the 
provisions of all common instruments for a common customs union.

Aggressively market Malawian companies and products in the lucrative markets 
within COMESA, SADC, and other member countries of the African Union.

- Welcome and co-operate with traditional and new development partners who are 
committed to assist Malawi within the framework of the Government's set of 
priorities outlined in this manifesto.

- Strengthen relationships with Europe, the United States and Canada.

We will also seek new ties with emerging economies in Latin America, Eastern 
Europe and Russia.

We will further reinforce our trading relationships with the Middle East, India,
China and the countries of South Asia and Australia.

- Promote the resolution of any conflicts whether in the region or elsewhere and
use our "good offices" to deliver long-lasting peace in conflict areas.

- Ratify, domesticate and implement treaties and conventions that promote the 
values and rights of Malawians.

- Review and rationalise the various trade agreements to which Malawi is party.

We will push, in concert with other affected nations for the review of 
disadvantageous terms and agreements to ensure that our interests of paramount 
concern are fully safeguarded.

We will unite with other developing nations to fight for better terms of trade.

- Ensure that constant and effective lobbying takes place within regional and 
international institutions to promote Malawian citizens to occupy top positions.

- Lobby for control of the international arms trade as it fuels so many 
conflicts in our region, thus robbing the poor of personal security and the 
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chance of prosperity.

We will double our efforts to control and eradicate the flow of small arms 
within the region by strengthening border controls.

Play a proactive role in regional and international environmental negotiations 
degradation do not respect national boundaries.

All countries need to work together to tackle climate change and protect the 
world's environment for future generations.
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